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APPLICANT/APPELLANT: Ivan Mihalev / Rich Harvest Group, LLC 

AGENT: Ana Wright / Flowra  

REQUEST: Appeal the De-Facto denial of the 2019 Cannabis License Renewal and Transfer. 

LOCATION: 5001 Stewart Ranch Rd, Zenia (APN: 020-170-18-00) 

APPROX. ACREAGE: 80 

ZONING DISTRICT: Unclassified (UNC) 

ZONING DISTRICT OVERLAYS: None 

GENERAL PLAN DESIGNATION: Agriculture (A) 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Deny the appeal.  

ADJACENT LAND USE AND ZONING INFORMATION: 

Direction Land Use Zoning General Plan 
Designation 

North Public Lands UNC RE 

South Vacant TPZ              A 

East Public Lands UNC RE 

West Humboldt County 

SUMMARY: A de facto appeal of a denial of the 2019 Cannabis cultivation renewal and transfer 
of Commercial Cannabis Cultivation License (CCL) was filed on August 7, 2020, by the 
designated authorized agent, Ana Wright (Flowra). In the appeal, Ms. Wright stresses that as of 
July 27, 2020 no action has been taken on the issuance of the license and submitted an Appeal 
of the De-Facto denial on August 7, 2020. (Attachment 1) 

Background  
The following establishes a timeline and general information regarding CCL #358: 

 July 17, 2018 - CCL #358 was originally issued in to Ryan Matthews. 
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 August 20, 2018 - The site is inspected by Cannabis Division staff (Attachment 2).   

 June 25, 2019 – A building permit application for a residential dwelling is submitted to 
the Building Department.  The building permit is issued on July 9, 2020.   

 July 16, 2019 - A renewal for the 2019 CCL and transfer to a new owner, Ivan Mihalev 
(Rich Harvest Group), are submitted. 

 August 20, 2019 – A septic system permit application is submitted to the Environmental 
Health Department.  

 September 18, 2019 -- The licensee was notified that deficiencies existed (Dwelling 
Permit payment, Septic Permit Finalization, updated Seller’s Permit, Environmental 
Health review, and a Site Inspection). 

 August 4, 2020 – Ana Wright submits a letter to the Planning Department notifying the 
staff of the intent to file a de facto appeal for CCL 358.  The letter also states that the 
deficiencies that had existed at the site on September 2019 had been cleared or are in 
the process of finalization. 

Current Status 
As of February 5, 2021, the building permit and septic permits have yet to be finaled.  

o The building permit (BLDG2019-00364) for the residential dwelling expired on 
January 5, 2021.   

o The septic system permit expired a year after issuance (August 20, 2020). 
According to Environmental Health Records, the originally proposed site of the 
septic system was not approved.  Information needed for another location and 
the permit reinstatement fee have not been submitted to Environmental Health.  

Because an inspection has not been completed at the site since August of 2018, staff is not able 
to confirm that the deficiencies at the site have no longer exist.  However, based on the 
information summarized above, at least two deficiencies still remain regarding the expired 
permits for the residential dwelling and the septic system.  

ATTACHMENTS:  

1. Appeal application and supporting documentation 
2. August 2018 site inspection form with photos 
3. Email correspondence dated August 21, 2018 
4. Building and Septic Permit Information 








































































